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	News Brief – No. 121
	29 January  2019

	

	Dear MERGEFIELD Area  Paula Binns 
Welcome to the One Hundred and Twentieth First edition of the ADPH Minding the Gap News Brief, the Yorkshire and Humber Health inequalities Programme. 


	

	The NHS Long-Term Plan Explained

On 7 January, the NHS long-term plan (formerly known as the 10-year plan) was published setting out key ambitions for the service over the next 10 years. In this explainer, we set out the main commitments in the plan and provide our view of what they might mean, highlighting the opportunities and challenges for the health and care system as it moves to put the plan into practice. The plan builds on the policy platform laid out in the NHS five year forward view, which articulated the need to integrate care to meet the needs of a changing population.

The plan signals a clear focus on prevention, recognising that the NHS can take important action to ‘complement’ – but not replace – the role of local authorities and the contribution of government, communities, industry and individuals. The Plan suggests that commissioning allocations for Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) will focus on tackling health inequalities and better reflect need for mental health and community services.

Whilst the focus on prevention is welcome, the challenge will be to turn rhetoric into reality, given the poor track record of following through on previous good intentions. In addition to the key role the NHS has to play, progress will depend on the ability to and the action local and central government are able to provide. This will be tested by the outcome of the Spending Review, and whether the government reverses the damaging cuts made to the public health budget. While the new prevention initiatives are welcome, the focus on single diseases and behaviours fails to recognise that health conditions (in the form of multi-morbidities) and unhealthy behaviours tend to cluster together and are closely linked to health inequalities and social determinants of health, although the plan pushes health inequalities firmly up the agenda. The commitment to establishing specific goals for reducing inequalities, which focus on the NHS’s role in this, is particularly welcome. Broader progress on health inequalities will again depend on wider government action and wider policy making and the strength of local partnership-working.

Explainer


	

	Parent-Child Reading to Improve Language Development and School Readiness
This report found that receptive language skills – the ability to understand information – are positively affected when pre-school youngsters read with someone who cares for them. Researchers carried out a systematic review of reading intervention studies from the past 40 years, using either a book or electronic readers and where reading was carried out with a parent or carer. 

The report looked for effects on receptive language (understanding), expressive language (where a child puts their thoughts into words such as vocabulary and grammar) and pre-reading skills (such as how words are structured). The results were positive for each category but the biggest difference was with receptive language skills. However, socially disadvantaged children experienced slightly more benefit than others.

Report


	

	The NHS Long Term Plan and Public Health: An Opportunity to Create a Unifying ‘National Service for Health’
The NHS long term plan for England was published on 7 January 2019. The plan comes at a time of deepening austerity, widening inequalities in health, and deep cuts in local government and public health budgets. Although it looks like a good plan for the NHS, is it a plan for health, wellbeing, equality, and care?

This paper highlights, that ‘successful delivery’ remains the plan’s biggest challenge, and that meaningful progress demands genuine partnership with local government and a clear commitment to more funds for local authorities’ public health budgets. The paper kindly suggests that ‘uncertainty’ has been created around NHS involvement in services currently under local authority control, including sexual health, health visiting, and school nursing, however, the problem is inadequate funding not local government commissioning.

Paper


	

	What’s the Role of General Practice in Addressing Population Health?
If General Practice has as a key component, its roots in the community it serves, has a unique role in identifying the individual and local determinants of illness. With the rise of public health as a distinct specialty, general practice still has a crucial role to play in improving the health of local communities beyond the consultation room. GPs should actively look to identify the wider causes behind their illnesses, giving them a unique insight into the local factors influencing health and wellbeing in their communities.

This paper argues that reversing the stall in life expectancy will require a shift from our current focus on diagnosing and treating illness to promoting the health and wellbeing of the entire population. While GPs see increasing numbers of patients with mental health problems and chronic diseases such as diabetes and cardiovascular disease, responsibility for addressing the major drivers of these conditions lies elsewhere. GPs currently lack the specific resources to address the broader determinants of health. Issues like poor housing, school meals, fast food takeaways and the price of alcohol have a major impact on the physical and mental health of the patients we see, but we feel poorly equipped to influence them in our current system.

Paper


	

	Poisoning Substances Taken by Young People: A Population-Based Cohort Study
This study aimed to estimate population level medically-attended poisoning incidence among 10–24-year-olds in England between 1998 and 2014 according to poisoning substance by sex, age, deprivation level, and changes over time. The report found that poisonings among young people are an important but potentially avoidable cause of morbidity and mortality. They are one of the leading causes of death of this age group. In the UK, self-harm affects up to 1 in 7 young people with poisonings accounting for 77–91% of all medically-attended self-harm episodes. Young people who have self-poisoned are 10–32 times more likely to complete suicide over the next 10 years than those who have not.
The most common substances involved in poisonings among 10–24-year-olds were paracetamol, alcohol, NSAIDs, antidepressants, and opioids. There is a social gradient in poisonings for each substance with a roughly twofold increase in poisoning incidence for the most compared to least deprived groups. Excluding unspecified poisonings, the steepest gradient was for opioid poisonings in males with a 3.5 fold increase in poisoning incidence in the most compared to least deprived group.
Report


	

	Place-Based Partnerships Need Space and Time to Grow
Robin Tuddenham, Chief Executive of Calderdale Council, reflects on the relationships his team has formed with local NHS colleagues and their importance in supporting place-based integrated working. However, time to build trust, to understand one another’s organisational challenges, to create space to experiment and fail is essential. We also need to make sure that our focus is not dominated by the sometimes unhelpful focus on national targets. We need to be given space for our local partnership to lead our development of healthy and happy communities.
We shouldn’t concentrate our attention on evaluating the success of our complex, vibrant local partnership, by over-focussing on single issue measures (nationally set key performance indicators). Partnerships take time to develop and we are getting better all the time. We need time, space and latitude to continue learning how we can best work together, to the benefit of the whole community.
Article


	

	Men’s Mental Health and Work: The Case for a Gendered Approach to Policy
Gender and sex have a considerable effect on individuals’ experience of the workplace and health. While a lot of attention has been given to female emancipation over the last century, and the effect of women’s increasing participation in the labour force on their lives, perhaps less attention is given to the changes that male workers have seen during the same period.

Men’s and women’s health differs in a number of ways. These differences are created and reinforced by the type of work that men and women typically do. Men, for example, are more likely to do physically dangerous work. Furthermore, male-dominated sectors, such as construction, have disproportionately high rates of suicide. In many cases, exposure to these risks conspires with men’s apparent reticence to engage with health services – with inevitably bad implications for their health and wellbeing.

This paper assesses some of the structural changes over recent decades that have influenced men’s role in the labour market and the implications this has had for their health – and how to address them. Although not all of the issues highlighted are unique to men – nor relevant to all men – for this paper we look explicitly through a ‘male lens’ in order to better understand where there might be a need for specific approaches and support.
Report


	

	State of Child Health England – Two Years On
This report acknowledges the positive changes to children health in England and commends those responsible for bold pledges in areas such as obesity, mental health and the integration of children’s health services. However, the report also reveals that England continues to lag behind other western European countries on a range of child health outcomes and notes areas for improvement, particularly in universal public health provision, including: reducing child poverty and inequality; child deaths; tobacco and alcohol control; and breastfeeding.
Report


	

	Mental Health Services for Children and Young People
One in eight five to 19 year olds are thought to have a diagnosable mental health condition. Mental health issues affect the life chances of individuals in many ways, including their physical health, education and work prospects. The
The report establishes that, most young people with a mental health condition do not get the treatment they need, tackling mental health issues among children and young people requires significant cross-departmental co-operation, action to improve prevention and early intervention are vital in tackling mental health problems among children and young people and the whilst the NHS has committed to achieving ‘parity of esteem’ between mental and physical health services they have  not defined what the practical, meaningful outcomes are in terms of access to services, waiting times, or patient outcomes.
Report


	

	Statutory Guidance for Local Authorities on Services and Activities to Improve Young People’s Well-being

With the right supportive relationships, strong ambitions and good opportunities all young people can realise their potential and be positive and active members of society. Most get these from and through their families and friends, their school or college and their wider community enabling them to do well and to prepare for adult life. All young people benefit from additional opportunities and support, but some young people and their families, particularly the most disadvantaged and vulnerable, need specific additional and early help to address their challenges and realise their potential.

Local authorities’ have a duty to secure, so far is reasonably practicable, equality of access for all young people to the positive, preventative and early help they need to improve their well-being. This guidance sets out the statutory duty placed on local authorities to provide appropriate local youth services to improve young people’s wellbeing.

Guidance


	

	Transforming Cities: The Potential Of Everyday Cycling

Everyday cycling has a huge role to play in making our cities more attractive and competitive. Alongside this, cycling can improve our physical and mental health, reduce pollution and carbon emissions, and improve our congestion issues; meaning it can positively affect everyone. 
This report estimates that 34,000 incidences of eight conditions, including type two diabetes, stroke, breast cancer and depression, would be prevented in seven major cities between 2017 and 2040, if cycling increased at rates like those seen since the millennium in London. The report outlines actions for local government to help increase and normalise cycling for local journeys.
Report


	

	Social Determinants of Mental Health
Good mental health is integral to human health and well-being. A person’s mental health and many common mental disorders are shaped by various social, economic, and physical environments operating at different stages of life. Risk factors for many common mental disorders are heavily associated with social inequalities, whereby the greater the inequality the higher the inequality in risk.

It is of major importance that action is taken to improve the conditions of everyday life, beginning before birth and progressing into early childhood, older childhood and adolescence, during family building and working ages, and through to older age. Action throughout these life stages would provide opportunities for both improving population mental health, and for reducing risk of those mental disorders that are associated with social inequalities.

Report


	

	What the RCP Thinks about Obesity
More than one in five children are overweight or obese in their first year of primary school. This rises to over one in three by the time they leave primary school. Forty percent of children in England’s most deprived areas are overweight or obese, compared with 27% in the most affluent areas. Almost two-thirds of adults in the UK are obese or overweight and that proportion continues to rise.

The paper suggests a number of policies the government and other organisation can address to protect our children and support parents.
Paper


	

	Events

Living Streets Walking Summit 2019
Venue:

The Banqueting Suite, The Council House, Victoria Square, Birmingham, B1 1BB

Date:

Friday, 29 March 2019

Time:

09:30am – 16:00pm
Hear how towns and cities are prioritising walking - creating world-class places to walk, live and spend time in.

The summit will explore how Walking Cities principles are now being put into action across the UK and beyond and bring together international speakers, stakeholders, decision makers, Local Groups and campaigners to discuss opportunities for change.

The summit will highlight the walking champion through the presentation of the Living Streets Charles Maher Award. The Living Streets AGM will take place as part of the day.

Book your FREE place now, or include an optional donation, and we will keep you updated as details and speakers are confirmed.

And for a provisional agenda, visit the Living Streets website.

Community, Culture and Health - ‘A Christmas Carol’

Venue:

Doubletree by Hilton, 24 Ferensway, Hull, HU2 8NH

Date: 

Tuesday, 11th December 2018

Times: 

9:30am to 4:00pm

Evaluation Report
The Impact of Universal Credit on Health & Wellbeing in Gateshead

Venue:

Council Chambers, Civic Centre, Regent Street, Gateshead
Date:

Wednesday 30 January 2019

Time:

12.00 – 16.00 

What is the Quarterly Research Meeting about?

Universal Credit (UC) was rolled out in Gateshead and Newcastle in 2017. UC aims to simplify the benefits system and move people into work but are these aims being met? Or are people claiming Universal Credit being forced into debt, rent arrears and extreme hardship, with serious consequences for their health and wellbeing?
This event will present and discuss the findings of recently published report by Gateshead Council in partnership with Fuse about the impact of Universal Credit on the health and wellbeing of residents in Gateshead and Newcastle.

This in-depth qualitative study, believed to be the first to include vulnerable people and advice and support staff in a full service Universal Credit area is unique to the North East and holds important lessons for the regional and national roll-out of Universal Credit.

The event brings together practitioners and academics from local authorities, public health, welfare advice, housing and the voluntary community sector to consider how recommendations in the report can be taken forward to create a benefit system that is fair, adequately resourced and informed by evidence”.

To view the programme and register for the event please visit the Fuse website.
Yorkshire and the Humber Association of Directors of Public Health

Sector Led Improvement Annual Conference

Venue:

Sheffield Hallam University, Charles Street, Sheffield

Date:

Friday, 29th March 2019

Time:

10.00am – 4.00pm

The 2019 sector led improvement conference will take place in Sheffield next March. We are currently putting together the programme, which will include a mix of plenary presentations and examples of innovative practice from across Yorkshire and Humber showcased in oral and poster presentations.

The call for abstracts will be issued shortly and booking will open in November 2018. In the meantime, please keep the date clear in your diary.

*Please note that booking for this conference will open in November and each local authority has a set number of places available. Booking will be coordinated by each local authority’s Director of Public Health.


	

	All data is secure on the Wakefield Metropolitan District Council server, any access to the data is password protected. Under no circumstances will MtG share copies of mailing lists outside the management team.

For full details of the Minding the Gap data protection Transparency Notice statement please click here
If you’d like to remove yourself from the newsletter distribution list all you have to do is reply to this message with UNSUBSCRIBE as the subject of your message and we'll remove all reference to you from our records.
If you know of colleagues or other people that would be interested in being added to the distribution list for this News Brief, please feel free to forward a message containing their e-mail address.

If you have any queries around submitting an article for the Minding the Gap News brief please contact 

Ian Copley
Project Co-ordinator
Minding the Gap
PO Box 700

Burton Street

Wakefield 

WF1 3EB
 

Tel: 01924 305632
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